
 

Cowichan Valley Regional District 

175 Ingram Street 

Duncan BC V9L 1N8 

 

 

 

August 14, 2022 

 

Dear Directors,   

Thank you for your generous ongoing support for 

Hospice Care in the Cowichan region. Cowichan Valley 

Regional District funds anchor community-based Grief and 

End–of-Life support programs provided by skilled 

Cowichan Hospice volunteers and professional staff.  Your 

contributions also leverage local personal and business 

investments in hospice care. 

The visionary investment of the CVRHD in the development of 

Cowichan Hospice House and your ongoing support for 

programs has meant so much to families saying goodbye to 

a loved one, supporting living well at the end of life 

throughout the restrictions of the pandemic.  

The following is a request for renewal of funding for 

2023 for Cowichan Hospice services. Attached you will 

find our 2021 Annual Report and 2021 Financial Review .  

The Annual Report speaks of the impact CVRD funding has 

made for people from our community. 
 

You can read how care at Cowichan Hospice House supported 
four generations of the Dale family when Awtar Dale, known 

as Papa Ji to his grandchildren, could no longer be cared for 

at home. 
 

 
 

 

https://cowichanhospice.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/07/AGM-2021-FINAL-for-web-full-size.pdf
https://cowichanhospice.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/FINANCIAL-STATEMENTS-Cowichan-Valley-Hospice-Society-2021FS.cvw-00000003.pdf


You can also read Joyce’s story- before coming to Cowichan 
Hospice Joyce had never spoken to anyone outside her family 

about the traumatic death of her two year-old son 
Christopher, 40 years ago. Your support for hospice care 

helped Joyce find some peace with this terrible loss.  
 

The traumatic loss support group is also enormously 
important to many who have lost a loved one resulting from 

the parallel pandemic of toxic drug deaths.  
 

In 2023 we will address the growing waiting list for 
support groups for those who have experienced the 

traumatic death of someone important to them.  
 

In 2023 we will also continue to grow culturally 

appropriate programs at Cowichan Hospice House to 
support patients and those who love them with 

practical, spiritual and emotional care. 
 

 

We respectfully and gratefully request renewal of operational 

support funding, as per the following budget: 

2023-2024 CVRD Financial Contribution  $61,000  

Expenses   

Wages & benefits $50,000 

Program expenses $6,050 

Occupancy 

expenses $2,900 

Administrative 

expenses $2,050 

  

Total Expense $61,000 

 

Thank you for helping make this important work possible with 

your support for hospice care. We look forward to thanking 



you in person and sharing an update on the progress and 

programs of Cowichan Hospice. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

Gretchen Hartley, MSW 

Executive Director, Cowichan Hospice  
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INDEPENDENT PRACTITIONER'S REVIEW ENGAGEMENT REPORT

To the Directors of Cowichan Valley Hospice Society  

We have reviewed the statement of financial position of Cowichan Valley Hospice Society as at
December 31, 2021 and the statements of revenues and expenditures, changes in net assets and cash
flows for the year then ended, and a summary of significant accounting policies and other explanatory
information.

Management's Responsibility for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of these financial statements in
accordance with Canadian accounting standards for not-for-profit organizations, and for such internal
control as management determines is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that
are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

Practitioner's Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express a conclusion on the accompanying financial statements based on our
review.  We conducted our review in accordance with Canadian generally accepted standards for review
engagements,  which require us to comply with relevant ethical requirements.

A review of financial statements in accordance with Canadian generally accepted standards for review
engagements is a limited assurance engagement. The practitioner performs procedures, primarily
consisting of making inquiries of management and others within the entity, as appropriate, and applying
analytical procedures, and evaluates the evidence obtained.

The procedures performed in a review are substantially less in extent than, and vary in nature from,
those performed in an audit conducted in accordance with Canadian generally accepted auditing
standards.  Accordingly, we do not express an audit opinion on these financial statements.

(continues)
 



Independent Practitioner's Review Engagement Report to the Directors of Cowichan Valley Hospice
Society  (continued)

Conclusion 

Based on our review, nothing has come to our attention that causes us to believe that these financial
statements do not present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Cowichan Valley
Hospice Society as at December 31, 2021, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the
year then ended in accordance with the Canadian accounting standards for not-for-profit organizations.

Duncan, British Columbia
May 30, 2022  CHARTERED PROFESSIONAL

ACCOUNTANTS



COWICHAN VALLEY HOSPICE SOCIETY

Statement of Financial Position

December 31, 2021

(Unaudited)

Operating
Fund Capital Fund

Externally
Restricted

Hospice House
Fund Total Total

2021 2021 2021 2021 2020

ASSETS

CURRENT
Cash $ 261,130 $ - $ 300,330 $ 561,460 $ 2,579,539
Term deposits (Note 5) 509,921 - 1,050,000 1,559,921 611,266
Accounts receivable 3,819 - - 3,819 107,500
Interest receivable 3,507 - 7,975 11,482 -
Goods and services tax recoverable 1,259 - - 1,259 1,216
Prepaid expenses (Note 4) 3,357 - - 3,357 2,669
Due from related parties 9,351 - - 9,351 6,028

792,344 - 1,358,305 2,150,649 3,308,218

TANGIBLE CAPITAL ASSETS (Net of accumulated
amortization) (Note 6) - 267,093 - 267,093 219,377

LONG TERM INVESTMENTS (Note 5) - - 500,000 500,000 100,702
    

$ 792,344 $ 267,093 $ 1,858,305 $ 2,917,742 $ 3,628,297

 
The accompanying notes form an integral part of these financial statements

Palmer Leslie
Chartered  Professional Accountants
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COWICHAN VALLEY HOSPICE SOCIETY

Statement of Changes in Net Assets

Year Ended December 31, 2021

(Unaudited)

Operating Capital

Externally
Restricted

Hospice House
Fund Fund Fund 2021 2020

 

NET ASSETS -
BEGINNING OF
YEAR $ 440,040 $ 219,377 $ - $ 659,417 $ 460,323

 
Excess of revenues

over expenses 179,484 (11,733) 43,457 211,208 199,094
 

Capital Assets
Purchased (15,992) 59,449 (43,457) - -

    

NET ASSETS - END OF
YEAR $ 603,532 $ 267,093 $ - $ 870,625 $ 659,417

     

 
The accompanying notes form an integral part of these financial statements

Palmer Leslie
Chartered Professional Accountants
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COWICHAN VALLEY HOSPICE SOCIETY

Statement of Revenues and Expenditures

Year Ended December 31, 2021

(Unaudited)

Operating
Fund Capital Fund

Externally
Restricted

Hospice House
Fund Total Total

2021 2021 2021 2021 2020

REVENUES
     Donations $ 174,740 $ - $ 366,465 $ 541,205 $ 3,392,077
     Fundraising 218,495 - - 218,495 153,487
     Gaming 98,774 - - 98,774 156,911
     Cowichan Valley United Way 5,838 - - 5,838 8,013
     CVRD grant 61,007 - - 61,007 61,000
     Miscellaneous grants - - 3,195 3,195 -
     VIHA grants 19,157 - - 19,157 18,491
     Interest 9,340 - 13,285 22,625 120,863
     Government assistance - - - - 104,268
     Other 62,226 - - 62,226 26,962

649,577 - 382,945 1,032,522 4,042,072

EXPENSES
Advertising and promotion 4,201 - 846 5,047 5,137
Amortization - 11,733 - 11,733 8,908
Bank charges and interest 5,221 - - 5,221 3,186
Consulting fees 1,415 - 180 1,595 6,446
Donor stewardship - - 1,829 1,829 9,365
Fundraising costs 6,288 - 1,919 8,207 16,634
Insurance 4,348 - - 4,348 3,760
Licenses, dues and fees 2,259 - - 2,259 1,151
Office and miscellaneous 5,582 - - 5,582 6,434
Endowment fund contribution - - - - 1,400
Donation of Hospice House design and construction - - 195,116 195,116 3,307,576
Professional fees 7,457 - - 7,457 7,175
Program materials and supplies 12,700 - 13,055 25,755 9,932

(continues)

 
The accompanying notes form an integral part of these financial statements

Palmer Leslie
Chartered  Professional Accountants
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COWICHAN VALLEY HOSPICE SOCIETY

Statement of Revenues and Expenditures (continued)

Year Ended December 31, 2021

(Unaudited)

Operating
Fund Capital Fund

Externally
Restricted

Hospice House
Fund Total Total

2021 2021 2021 2021 2020

Property taxes 867 - - 867 791
Repairs and maintenance 4,872 - - 4,872 19,275
Small equipment purchases 6,533 - 654 7,187 4,986
Sub-contracts 5,005 - - 5,005 2,380
Training and development 12,098 - - 12,098 6,381
Travel 2,614 - - 2,614 1,023
Utilities 5,704 - - 5,704 6,817
Volunteer expenses 508 - - 508 346
Wages, benefits and salaries 382,421 - 125,889 508,310 413,875

470,093 11,733 339,488 821,314 3,842,978

EXCESS (DEFICIENCY) OF REVENUES OVER
EXPENSES $ 179,484 $ (11,733) $ 43,457 $ 211,208 $ 199,094

 

 
The accompanying notes form an integral part of these financial statements

Palmer Leslie
Chartered  Professional Accountants
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COWICHAN VALLEY HOSPICE SOCIETY

Statement of Cash Flows

Year Ended December 31, 2021

(Unaudited)

Operating
Fund Capital Fund

Externally
Restricted

Hospice House
Fund Total Total

2021 2021 2021 2021 2020

OPERATING ACTIVITIES
 Excess (deficiency) of revenues $ 179,484 $ (11,733) $ 43,457 $ 211,208 $ 199,094
 Item not affecting cash:

 Amortization of tangible capital assets - 11,733 - 11,733 8,908

 179,484 - 43,457 222,941 208,002

 Changes in non-cash working capital: 
 Accounts receivable 103,680 - - 103,680 (107,500)
 Interest receivable (3,507) - (7,975) (11,482) -
 Accounts payable 3,274 - (785,883) (782,609) 797,170
 Deferred income (48,186) - (92,835) (141,021) (2,828,706)
 Prepaid expenses (688) - - (688) 962
 Goods and services tax payable (43) - - (43) 673
 Employee deductions payable (1,457) - - (1,457) 3,754

53,073 - (886,693) (833,620) (2,133,647)
   

 Cash flow from operating activities 232,557 - (843,236) (610,679) (1,925,645)
    

INVESTING ACTIVITIES
 Purchase of  tangible capital assets - (59,449) - (59,449) (8,933)
 Term deposits 100,704 - (500,000) (399,296) (702)

    
 Cash flow from (used by) investing activities 100,704 (59,449) (500,000) (458,745) (9,635)

   
FINANCING ACTIVITIES

 Advances from (to) related parties (15,379) - 15,379 - -

(continues)

 
The accompanying notes form an integral part of these financial statements

Palmer Leslie
Chartered  Professional Accountants
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COWICHAN VALLEY HOSPICE SOCIETY

Statement of Cash Flows (continued)

Year Ended December 31, 2021

(Unaudited)

Operating
Fund Capital Fund

Externally
Restricted

Hospice House
Fund Total Total

2021 2021 2021 2021 2020

 Interfund transfer for purchase of capital assets (15,992) 59,449 (43,457) - -
   

 Cash flow from (used by) financing activities (31,371) 59,449 (28,078) - -
   

INCREASE (DECREASE) IN CASH FLOW 301,890 - (1,371,314) (1,069,424) (1,935,280)

Cash - beginning of year 469,161 - 2,721,644 3,190,805 5,126,085
    

CASH - END OF YEAR 771,051 - 1,350,330 2,121,381 3,190,805
   

CASH CONSISTS OF:
 Cash $ 261,130 $ - $ 300,330 $ 561,460 $ 2,579,539
 Term deposits (Note 5) 509,921 - 1,050,000 1,559,921 611,266

   
$ 771,051 $ - $ 1,350,330 $ 2,121,381 $ 3,190,805

   

 
The accompanying notes form an integral part of these financial statements

Palmer Leslie
Chartered  Professional Accountants
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COWICHAN VALLEY HOSPICE SOCIETY

Notes to Financial Statements

Year Ended December 31, 2021

Unaudited - See "REVIEW ENGAGEMENT REPORT" dated May 30, 2022. 

1. OPERATIONS    

Cowichan Valley Hospice Society ("the Society") is a Not-for-Profit community agency incorporated
under the Society Act of British Columbia on April 15, 1981.  Its purpose is to provide skilled and
compassionate support services to the dying and bereaved and their families and friends, with
sensitivity to their culture, values and beliefs.

The Society is registered as a Charity under the Income Tax Act (11887 8388 RR) and is therefore
tax-exempt under Section 149(1)(f).

2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES         

Accounting standards

These financial statements have been prepared in accordance with standards for Not-for-Profit
Organizations which is one of the financial reporting frameworks included in Canadian Generally
Accepted Accounting Standards. 

Fund accounting

The Society follows the deferral method of accounting for contributions.  The Operating Fund
reports unrestricted and restricted assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses related to the Society's
activities.  The Capital Fund reports the ownership, liabilities and equity related to the Society's
capital assets.  The Hospice House Fund reports the revenue and expenses related to the
development and construction of a hospice facility in collaboration with lsland Health.

Tangible capital assets       

Property and equipment are stated at cost less accumulated amortization.  Property and equipment
are amortized  over their estimated useful lives at the following rates and methods:

Buildings 40 years straight-line method
Furniture and fixtures 5 years straight-line method
Computer equipment 3 years straight-line method
Computer software 1 year straight-line method

One-half of the year's amortization is recorded in the year of purchase and none in the year of
disposal. 

Cash

Cash includes cash on hand and balances with banks net of bank overdrafts.

(continues)

 

Palmer Leslie
Chartered Professional Accountants
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COWICHAN VALLEY HOSPICE SOCIETY

Notes to Financial Statements

Year Ended December 31, 2021

Unaudited - See "REVIEW ENGAGEMENT REPORT" dated May 30, 2022. 

2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (continued)

Revenue recognition

Revenue consists of donations, fundraising, grants, contributions and interest from savings.

Restricted contributions are recognized as revenue in the year in which the related expenses are
incurred. Unrestricted contributions are recognized as revenue when received or receivable if the
amount to be received can be reasonably estimated and collection is reasonably assured. 

Restricted investment income is recognized as revenue in the year in which the related expenses
are incurred. Unrestricted investment income is recognized as revenue when earned.

 

Estimates

The preparation of these financial statements in conformity with Canadian Accounting Standards for
Not-for-Profit Organizations requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect
the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at
the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the
current period. All estimates are reviewed periodically and adjustments are made to the statements
of operations as appropriate in the year they become known. 

Donated services

A substantial number of volunteers contribute a significant amount of time each year to assist the
Society in carrying out its activities and the value of the contributed services are not recognized in
the financial statements. 5,633 volunteer hours were recorded in 2021 with an estimated value of
$20 per hour for a total of $112,600 worth of volunteer time.

3. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS          

The society is exposed to various risks through its financial instruments and has a comprehensive
risk management framework to monitor, evaluate and manage these risks.  The following analysis
provides information about the society's risk exposure and concentration as of December 31, 2021.

(a) Interest rate risk

Interest rate risk is the risk that the value of a financial instrument might be adversely affected by
a change in the interest rates.  In seeking to minimize the risks from interest rate fluctuations, the
society manages exposure through its normal operating and financing activities.  The society is
exposed to interest rate risk primarily through its floating interest rate bank indebtedness and
credit facilities.

Unless otherwise noted, it is management’s opinion that the society is not exposed to significant
other price risks arising from these financial instruments.

 

Palmer Leslie
Chartered Professional Accountants

-11-



COWICHAN VALLEY HOSPICE SOCIETY

Notes to Financial Statements

Year Ended December 31, 2021

Unaudited - See "REVIEW ENGAGEMENT REPORT" dated May 30, 2022. 

4. PREPAID EXPENSES           

2021 2020

Prepaid director insurance and other prepaid deposits $ 3,357   $ 2,669

5. TERM DEPOSIT              

The term deposit is externally restricted by a donors for residential hospice support and is held by a
financial institution as follows:

2021 2020
 Short term:

ISCU term deposit @ 3.2% to mature April 10, 2021  $ 104,046
ISCU term deposit @ 3.2% to mature August 13, 2021  100,000
ISCU term deposit @ 3.2% to mature August 13, 2021 -   407,220
ISCU term deposit @ 3.8% to mature August 12, 2022 102,955   -
ISCU term deposit @ 1.050% to mature April 10, 2022 105,758   -
ISCU term deposit @ 1.20% to mature August 20, 2022 101,208   -
ISCU term deposit @ 0.85% to mature August 20, 2022 100,000   -
ISCU term deposit @ 0.85% to mature August 20, 2022 100,000   -
ISCU term deposit @ 0.65% to mature February 8, 2022 350,000   -
ISCU term deposit @ 0.65% to mature February 8, 2022 350,000   -
ISCU term deposit @ 1.2% to mature August 20, 2022 350,000   -
ISCU term deposit @ 1.3% to mature April 10, 2020 -   -

         Subtotal

 

1,559,921   611,266
         Long Term:

ISCU term deposit @ .7% to mature August 12, 2022 -   100,702
ISCU term deposit @ 1.3% to mature August 20, 2023 500,000   -

$ 2,059,921 $ 711,968

6. TANGIBLE CAPITAL ASSETS           
 

2021 2020
  Accumulated   Net book Net book

Cost   amortization   value value

Land $ 70,100    $ -    $ 70,100 $ 70,100
Buildings 203,887    72,578    131,308 136,406
Computer equipment 8,142    4,297    3,845 4,677
Computer software 3,886    3,694    192 1,930
Furniture and fixtures 82,609    20,961    61,648 6,264

$ 368,624    $ 101,530    $ 267,093 $ 219,377
 

The Society recorded amortization of $11,733 in the current year (2020 - $8,908).

 

Palmer Leslie
Chartered Professional Accountants
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COWICHAN VALLEY HOSPICE SOCIETY

Notes to Financial Statements

Year Ended December 31, 2021

Unaudited - See "REVIEW ENGAGEMENT REPORT" dated May 30, 2022. 

7. BANK INDEBTEDNESS    

The Society holds a $200,000 operating line of credit with Island Savings Credit Union with an
interest rate of prime plus 1% per annum which is payable on demand and is secured by the land
and building. The Society has not utilized this extended credit during the current fiscal year.

8. DEFERRED REVENUE            

Deferred contributions represent donations and fundraised dollars received that remain unspent.
Changes in the deferred contributions balance are as follows:

2021 2020

Balance, beginning of year $ 2,120,481   $ 4,949,187
Revenue received -   -
Revenue recognized (141,021)  (2,828,706)

     Balance, end of year $ 1,979,460 $ 2,120,481

9. COMMITTMENTS    

The Society entered into a operating lease for its photocopier.  Monthly payments of $149.42 plus
taxes are required and the payments cease in March of 2024.  

  Minimum lease payment schedule:

2022 $ 1,793
2023 1,793
2024 448

$ 4,034

 

Palmer Leslie
Chartered Professional Accountants
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COWICHAN VALLEY HOSPICE SOCIETY

Fundraising Activities
(Schedule 1)

Year Ended December 31, 2021

Unaudited - See "REVIEW ENGAGEMENT REPORT" dated May 30, 2022.

 2021 2020

Reel Alternatives:
Revenue $ 3,444   $ 38,963
Expenses (384)  (6,190)

Net revenue over expenses $ 3,060   $ 32,773

Direct Mail
Revenue $ 128,179   $ 93,478
Expense (4,926)  (4,763)

Net revenue over expenses $ 123,253   $ 88,715

Other
Revenue $ 86,871   $ 21,046
Expense (2,896)  (5,681)

Net revenue over expenses $ 83,975   $ 15,365

 
The accompanying notes form an integral part of these financial statements

Palmer Leslie
Chartered Professional Accountants
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Annual Report 2021

COWICHAN HOSPICE HOUSE WELCOMES



40 years ago, Christopher’s life was taken in a horrific tragedy. Joyce was 
referred to a psychiatrist after her son’s death, but she felt that her grief  
and trauma were not fully understood. Encouraged by those around her to 
carry on, she eventually went on to marry, raising her daughter along with 
her husband’s children. They have been married 38 years. Joyce never 
spoke of her loss to anyone but her husband—she kept her son’s story 
inside—doing her best to suppress the pain of each anniversary of 
his death and every holiday she celebrated without him present. 

As she approached the 40th anniversary of Christopher’s 
death—during the difficult isolation of the pandemic— 
another of her children, who struggles with mental illness, 
came close to dying due to toxic drugs. Overcome by the 
fear of nearly losing another child, Joyce sought help and  
was referred to Cowichan Hospice where, in time, she joined  
a Traumatic Loss group. There, for the first time, she met other 
parents who had also lost a child in a traumatic event. 

Being a part of this group made a positive impact on her  
wellness at this difficult time. When the group was over, she told 
her hospice coordinator, “I didn’t think I could do this (the healing  
she experienced). If it hadn’t been for you and Dee and the 
others in the group, I don’t think I could have done it.”

Your support makes it possible for Joyce and other 
grieving parents to receive compassionate, holistic 
support after the traumatic death of a child.

Thank you.

A Mother’s Journey Through Traumatic Loss
Grief doesn’t follow a timeline, and a loss never truly goes away.  
Cowichan Valley resident Joyce W. has known this deeply  
since the death of her two-year-old son Christopher.
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Where Your 
Support is 

Helping
  Chemainus • 79

  Cobble Hill • 96

  Cowichan Bay • 16

  Cowichan Station • 1

  Crofton • 17

  Duncan  • 344

  Honeymoon Bay • 3

  Ladysmith • 101

  Lake Cowichan • 45

  Malahat • 1 

  Mesachie Lake • 4

  Mill Bay • 44

  Shawnigan Lake • 27

  Thetis Island • 1

  Westholme • 1

  Youbou • 4

  Out of Area • 22
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Tenderness and Talent 
in Cowichan Hospice House
Ayesha Hudema is an integral part of the compassionate team at Cowichan 
Hospice House. In her housekeeping role, Ayesha spends time in each person’s 
room doing daily cleaning tasks and she has a knack for learning, in those quite 
moments, what is important to them. She has wonderful artistic talent and 
started the practice of painting small stones to reflect the loves and interests of 
each patient. These stones are placed in a bed of white sand when a patient 

dies, and a candle is lit in 
that person’s honour. In 
time, the stones are placed 
within the garden or taken 
home to be cherished by 
loved ones.

Ayesha will be moving to 
the mainland at the end  
of July. 

Her spirit and talent will  
be greatly missed by all  
at Hospice House.

Your Generosity Made a  
Difference in Our Community 
In 2021, 806 people in the Cowichan  
Region were served by one or more  
Cowichan Hospice programs: 

 287 Support for those who are grieving

 248 Support for people living with serious illness

 240 Support for family members

 31 Information and referral

 94 Patients at Cowichan Hospice House 
  (plus their loved ones)



at Cowichan Hospice House

When Awtar Dale,  
known as “Papa Ji” to his 
grandchildren, became ill,  
his family naturally  
supported him at home.

“Home care was a way we 
could show respect for 
everything my grandfather had 
done for us,” says grandson 
Kam. “He had given his time and energy and 
resources freely to us growing up, and I 
always felt this sort of obligation that, as he 
grew old, I would care for him in our own 
home. I didn’t want my grandfather to feel in 
any way that I was letting him down.”

When Awtar’s health began deteriorating, 
the family knew that a change was needed. 
“We no longer had the resources and 
equipment that Papa Ji required at home to 
ensure he continued to receive the best care 
possible during the difficult days that lay 
ahead,” says granddaughter Rupy. 

A Leap of Faith

With the advice of his family 
doctor and the full love and 
support of his family, Awtar 
entered Cowichan Hospice 

House on July 15 2021.

“The most difficult decision we had to make as 
a family was to move Papa Ji away from his 
loving and caring home,” Rupy says. “This was 
a decision that the whole family, including 
Papa Ji, had to agree upon. We had many 
questions and reservations: How can we send 
Papa Ji—the one who has always been there 
for us, the patriarch, the pillar, the rock of our 
lives—away from the home he built with his 
own two hands? Will they provide Papa Ji 
with the same level of care and love that was 
provided at home?”

Awtar and Nasib on their wedding day 
and (left) later in their life together

4
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“We were reluctant,” 
Kam adds. “We had 
to take that leap of 
faith.”

Comfort and Care

Despite the family’s 
hesitations, they 

were pleased to find Hospice House a comforting 
environment where Awtar got the care that they 
wanted for him.

“Even though my grandfather wasn’t technically 
home, the environment there felt very much like 
home,” Kam recalls. He especially thanks two 
nurses, Heather and Catherine, along with the rest 
of the staff and volunteers. “They took incredible 
care of my grandfather. It kept us emotionally 
stable knowing that we weren’t letting him down 
and we had the best support structure in place, 
given his condition.”

The family would often find Awtar smiling and 
happy when they visited. “Cowichan Hospice House 
provided Papa Ji a home away from home and the 
level of care and love that we wanted for him and 
that he deserved during his last days,” Rupy says.

The Dhanoa family was able to celebrate Awtar’s 
95th birthday at Hospice House on November 2nd, 

which also marked the 
one-year anniversary of 
the opening of Hospice 
House.

Son-in-law Harb says 
the staff helped them 
understand what to 
expect as Awtar grew 
more ill.

Rupy describes Awtar 
as exuding peace and 
calm on the night he 
died. “Papa Ji passed 

with the dignity and respect that he deserved, 
surrounding by his loved ones,” she says. “We could 
not have asked for anything more.”

A Family Legacy 

In the weeks following Awtar’s passing, the 
Dhanoa family looked back on his life with love 
and gratitude as they celebrated his legacy. 
“Papa Ji taught us the meaning of family when we 
were young and we will be sure to pass it on to the 
generations to come,” Rupy adds.

In addition to the love found in their own family, 
the Dhanoas knew that Cowichan Hospice was 
there for them. This support let them focus on 
the positive instead of the negative, Rupy says, 
“I believe that, not only through the support of 
the family, but also with the support of Cowichan 
Hospice, the grieving process was easier.”

After Awtar’s death, both children and grandchildren 
made generous gifts to Cowichan Hospice House in 
his memory.

Awtar and 
Nasib with 
daugher  
Darshan

Family  
portrait of four 
generations

They took  
incredible care of 
my grandfather.  

It kept us  
emotionally  

stable knowing 
that we weren’t 

letting him down.
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Maintaining Quality of Care as  
the Nature of Gatherings Changes
With deep appreciation, we thank 
the Hospice Volunteers who, even in 
the midst of the pandemic, provided 
emotional support in clients’ homes, 
at the Community Services Centre on 
Gibbins Road and at Cowichan Hospice 
House, which opened 
in November 2020. 

Volunteers adapted 
to changing public 
health guidelines by 
providing comfort 
and connection 
by phone, video 
or meetings in the 
hospice garden when 
indoor meetings weren’t permissible. 

Thanks to the support and building skills 
of Hylton McAlister, we have one more outdoor space available:  
a rain-proof, heated gazebo - a private ‘room’ that can be 
utilized year-round by clients and volunteers.

The Garden Looks Amazing!
Thank you to our new gardeners David Lloyd,  

Angela Atkins (pictured), Rob Pearce and Sean Norton  
(not pictured) for their long hours and hard work,  

rain or shine, caring for the beloved garden at the 
Cowichan Hospice Community Services Centre.

Volunteer 
Training  
in 2021
Over seven weeks in May 
and June, Cowichan Hospice 
core Deep Listening training 
was offered and a group of 
wonderful new volunteers 
joined the Hospice family! 

Welcome to Brid Shine,  
Edie Brown, Jennifer Wright, 
Jim Lavers, Joy Bondy 
(returning volunteer),  
Leah Soer, Trish Stirling 
(returning volunteer) and 
Sanja Duggan. 

Each new volunteer was 
paired with an experienced 
volunteer mentor, offering an 
additional layer of support 
and experience to tap into. 

Later in the year, a two-day 
Deep Listening refresher 
course was attended by 12 
volunteers. Facilitated by 
Heather Ferris, the course 
was an opportunity for 
experienced volunteers to 
connect and refresh around 
the companioning model of 
client support.

Two Volunteer Support 
sessions were held each 
month in 2021. In these 
sessions, volunteers learn 
from and support each other.
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Marg’s Volunteer Story

I trained as a Hospice 
volunteer seven years 
ago and it has been a 
privilege to belong to such 
an amazing organization. 
On a constant basis I see 
the value and the impact 
of the work we do and I 
am grateful to be part of 
it. We make a difference 
in people’s lives, often 
simply by being present for 
them in ways that others 
cannot or will not. One of 
our palliative clients said it 
well when reflecting on her 
journey with Hospice.  
“The thing about Hospice,” 
she said, “is when you find 
out you are dying most 
people walk away from you, 
but the people of Hospice 
walk towards you.”  
Rest in peace sweet B.

Tears are Welcome Here
By Marg Tames, Cowichan Hospice Volunteer

The room was quiet and the lighting soft as Ryan and I sat facing each other.  
In its immensity, his grief hung between us suspended in the air like a dark cloud. 
It was our first meeting but I knew that Ryan recently lost his wife Serena. 
Although they were in their 50s, they had been married only a short time.  
She was the love of his life and he was unable to contemplate a future without 
her. He had been having suicidal thoughts. 

Quietly I said, “Would you like to tell me about Serena, Ryan?” and the flood-
gates opened. She brought happiness into his life, he said, at a time when 
happiness was in short supply. Serena was his soul mate and they were meant 
to be together. But the future they planned together would now never be. 
It just wasn’t fair. The memories of her short illness and of losing 
Serena were overwhelming and he could not imagine a life 
without her. Ryan started to cry and I moved a tissue box 
closer, assuring him, “Tears are welcome here.”

At our second meeting we looked at photos of 
happier times with Ryan smiling through his tears. 
But then the realization she was gone surfaced 
again, and the light in him moved back to shadow. 
The roller coaster that is grief continued as we met 
in coming months, and Ryan talked and cried. He 
seemed to re-live every facet of their life together, 
the joy of finding love, the fun times, the struggle 
through Serena’s illness, and the crushing pain of her 
eventual death. Often, as he described his feelings, he would 
pause and say, “Is this normal?” I would assure him it was. 

As months went by Ryan expressed his gratitude for Hospice and for me. He still felt 
the need to talk about Serena but did not want to burden his family, and his friends 
thought he should just move on. But he wasn’t ready to move on, so he was grateful 
for this special place where he knew he would be supported and heard. 

When I began to see progress in Ryan’s grief journey, I told him. He seemed to 
feel encouraged by this and confided he was starting to find enjoyment again, 
taking pleasure in being with people he cared for. He had also returned to hiking 
on the local trails which brought him peace. Ryan was thinking about the future 
too, about returning to the work he loved. He could even see himself meeting 
someone for companionship. She would never replace Serena of course, but it 
would be nice to have someone to spend time with. 

“After all, I have a lot of life left to live,” he said.

His friends  
thought he should  

just move on.  
But he wasn’t ready  
to move on, so he was 

grateful for this special 
place where he knew  

he would be  
supported and  

heard. 



for Supporting
$100,000+
Cowichan Lake Community  
 Forest Co-op
Larry D. Hurdle

$25,000-$49,999
Bhanu (Andy) & Madhuri Anand
Heather & Roger Lawton

$10,000-$24,999
Ian & Mollyanne Baker
Jo Bodard & Jack Ambercrombie
Ann & Tony Brown
Chemainus Health Care Auxiliary
Harold Cronk
Duncan Christian Senior  
 Home Society
Laura Ferreira
Ladysmith Healthcare Auxiliary
Mr. and Mrs. P.A. Woodward’s  
 Foundation

$5,000-$9,999
Pat Carson
Friends of Wendy Bowen
Valerie Hignell
Hylton McAlister & Angela Atkins
Vanessa Rocchio
United Way Central & Northern  
 Vancouver Island
Jennifer & Raymond Wheeler

$1000-$4,999
John F. Allen
Natasha Anderson
Beverley Angus
Anthea & Darrel Archer
George & Gladys Baird
Beverly Corners Liquor Store
Nancy Bright
Brian Burke
Canadian Tire
Rick Carswell
Ceevacs Roadrunners Club
Colin & Anne Dobell
Drillwell Enterprises Ltd. 
Lorraine Dumont

Duncan Lions Club
End of the Roll - Duncan
Maria Fernau
First Memorial Funeral Services 
Golf for Kids Society
Johanna & Jan GrootWassink
Sheila Hilton Johnson
Judy & Don Holmes
Amy Holness
Ed Hourihan & Birgit Petersen
Afra & Charles James
Cal & Jane Kaiser
Ann Lindwall
Robert & Leslie Liston
Carole Lyrette
Tom Macduff
Dr. Donald &  
 Mrs. Colleen Macgregor
Kirsty Maxwell & Philip Salt
Sandy McPherson
Leah Mihalchan
David & Caroline Milne
Richard Nelson
Louise Neveu & Donald Loewen
Leora Nugent
O & M Tiemer Holdings Ltd.
Ken Pettapiece &  
 Kathleen Hepburn 
Dr. Jay Philippson 
Provincial Employees Community  
 Services Fund
Sally Richards Emory
Royal Canadian Legion  
 #134 Malahat District
Sherwood House
Lou Skiber
Michael Smith
Sovereign Order of St. John
Patsy & Bruce Tanner
Tony & Jean Turner
Janet Turner
Vancouver Island Sundeck Centre
Patricia Waddington
Denyse & Ronald Watt

$500-$999
Nahanni Ackroyd
Advantage Steel

John & Glynis Ballard
Pauline Balmer
Dr. Bryan & Tanya Bass
Heather Brennan
Anne & Al Brunet
Nancy Buan
Sandra Buchanan
Raymond Cadorette
Edward Cairns
Robert Calnan
Dennis Cochrane
Lynda Cossey
Cowichan Valley Dragon Divas
Crofton Community Centre Society
Shirley Cunnin
Helen Curtis
Charlotte & Mike Debeck
Marg Dellebuur
Carolyn Dobel
Duncan Garage Café
Duncan Paving
Helen Dunlop
Elks Club of Duncan
Sheila Elzinga
Daryl & Honey Forbes
Tania Walter Gardiner
Lynne Grass
Deborah Green
Cheryl Hames
Ian Hammocks
Leigh & Gillian Hirst
Donnalee Holwerda & 
 Mitchell Fagan
Jane Lake Holdings Ltd.
Dorothy Johnstone
Kurt Kelly
Michele Kennedy
Erdmann & Judith Knaack
Shelley Kuecks
Ladysmith Lions Club
Suzanne Lemay
Adele MacLeod
Howard MacLeod
Lynda & Jim Macovichuk
Bill McDonald
Dale McPherson
Leighton Mellemstrand
Allan & Wendy Mikalishen
Mill Bay Garden Club
Frances Montgomery
Sharon & Michael Moss
Joanna Neilson

Lori Norie
Susan Norlund
Elaine & William Paull
George Peebles
Robert Perkins
Leon Pidzamecky
Lila Plug
Jennifer Polack
Diane & David Pope
Margot Poznecov
Dr. Tom Rimmer & Mona Kaiser
Dr. Len & Cheryl Roy
Dan Ryan
Deb Savory Wright
Sherrin Shadforth
Giles Stevenson
Dorothy Sturgess
Martha & Kenneth Thibideau
Tiger Towing Ltd.
James Turner
Don & Patricia Unger
Michael Usborne
Jill Waterfall
Gudrun Weinstein
Well Bred Smallholding Ltd.
Dorothy Whittome
Don & Val Wolfe
Sheila & Richard Yaremko

$200-$499
49th Parallel Grocery 
ACA - Duncan
Arbutus RV & Marine Sales Ltd.
Wendy & Richard Aschacker
Jean Aten
Les Badham
Gail Battryn
Elizabeth & Wilfred Beaton
Hiram & Susan Beaubier
Dr. Luc Beaudet & Lisa Hartman 
Lynne Belfry
Robert & Lorraine Bell
Margaret & John Berikoff
Daniel Born
Patricia Boyne
John Bradbury
Ellen Brandson
Rena & Gerry Brohman
Susan Brookbank & 
 Garry Robinson
Marg & Graham Budd
Robert Bushby

To learn how you can support hospice care in Cowichan, 
visit cowichanhospice.org or call 250-701-4242.
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Cowichan Hospice with your gifts in 2021
Kathy Campbell & Tom Burdge
Veronica Oi Ming Chan
Chemainus Ladies Coffee Group
Erika Chourmouzis
Janet Christenson
Marilyn Clark
Jim & Lois Cosh
Marion Csepe
Alan Cutler
Ken & Lois DeEll
Jackie Dhut & Debby Ryan
Theresa Downing
Drillwell Enterprises Ltd.
Bette Eib
Joe Ellsmere
Cathy & Jerome Engler
Gord & Sharon Farrell
Dianne Fletcher
Liz Forbes
Win & Lezlie Foster
Martha Fraser
Beatrice Fulton
Gloria Ganter
Jamie Goodman
Barb Goodwin
Beryl Grant
Barb & Richard Grimes
Julie Gunderson
Elizabeth & Robert Hale
Susan Harper
Gretchen Hartley
Robert & Ruth Hawkes
Marlene Hayes & Jon Lefebure
Karolina Heinze
Vicki Henderson
Heidi Herold
Robert Howell
Jack & Claudette Hutton
Ina Irwin
Paul Jarvis & Sue Fowler
Terry & Renee June
Nigel Keatley
Ina Kennedy
Catherine Knight
Wendy Lautsch
Bruce & Janice Leaman
Glenys Lister
David & Roberta Lloyd
Betty & Duncan Locke
Gordon Lowick
Richard Lucas
Marilyn Lundstrom

Ann MacKenzie
John & Catherine MacNeill
June Maffin
Evo Marcon
Richard & Jacquie Martinson
MaryAnne Mattinson
Diane McAmmond
Jim McBride
Don & Mavis McClintock
Dr. Karen McIntyre
Deborah & Colin McLaren
Arina McLean
Peggy McLennan
Iris Mennie & Pat Savola
Frances Milne & Robyn Gerland
Frank & Carol Minchin
Wendy Moilanen
Eleanor Montour
Christiane & Hans-Peter Mothes
Stan & Aileen Munro
Ian & Erna Murray
John & Norma Neil
Heather Nimmo
Henrietta Norton
Marie Olausson
Jan Ovans
Tina Pace
Pat Parker
Vicki Parkhill
Laurie Paterlini
Elsa & Bengt Pettersson
Kevin Phillips
John Pollock
Penny Pope
Sharon Prior
Maureen Quested
Radco Interiors
Range Kincade Contracting Ltd.
Barry & Terry Remus
Julie Ritter
Sheila & Mark Rogers
Myrna Roy
Yvonne & Byron Russell
SBCD Accounting Services
Joanne Schneider
Margaret Simpson
Glen Slater & Jill Veefkind
Mary Kae & Dr. Ron Smith
Cheryl Solmie
St. Andrew’s Presbyterian Church
Jamie Stephenson
Heather & Ted Stevens

Lynn & A.J. Stewart
Robert Stimpson
Robert & Susan Stitt
Simone Sulk
Elizabeth Summers
Cliff Sweeney
Gabor G. Szamosi
Marilyn Taylor
Peter N. Thorpe
Helen Towe
Debra & Richard Tull
Norah & Ed Turgeon
Debbie Tustin
Colleen & Jacob van der Heide

Leroy & Marian Van Wieren
Ursula Verstraete
Joan Wakelin
Michael Ward &  
 Jacqueline De Launiere-Ward
Chester Weller
Delia Wellwood
Pamela Westhaver
Susan Williams
Jennifer Williamson
Jean Willow
Kathy & Ed York
Diane & Peter Zell
Penny & Rienold Zimmer

Sustaining Monthly Donors
Doris Anderson
John & Glynis Ballard
Susan Brookbank &  
 Garry Robinson
Marg & Graham Budd
Florence Cadorette
Robert Calnan
Cameron Cascon
Erika Chourmouzis
Shirley Cunnin
Alan & Anne Cutler
Lorraine Dickie
Joanna Dudley
Chris & Sanja Duggan
Liz Forbes
Dawne Gillies
Jamie Goodman
Cheryl Hames
Ian Hammocks
Gretchen Hartley
Marlene Hayes & Jon Lefebure
John Hindle
Ed Hourihan & Birgit Petersen 
Dorothy Johnstone
Nigel Keatley
Kurt Kelly
Michele Kennedy
Catherine Knight
Shelley Kuecks
Zoe Lauckner

Wendy Lautsch
Robert & Leslie Liston
David & Roberta Lloyd
Adele MacLeod
John & Catherine MacNeill
Sarah Mais
MaryAnne Mattinson
Dr. Karen McIntyre
Deborah & Colin McLaren
Iris Mennie & Pat Savola
Frances Milne & Robyn Gerland
Joan & Jim Milne
Eleanor Montour
Gloria Munro
Laurie Paterlini
Penny Pope
Margot Poznecov
Sally Richards Emory
Irene Ridley
Margaret Simpson
Simone Sulk
Debra & Richard Tull
James Turner
Tony & Jean Turner
Gudrun Weinstein
Jennifer Williamson
Jean Willow
Lyn & Jim Wisnia
Teri Young

We have done our best to include everyone who made a contribution  
of $200 or more between January 1 and December 31, 2021.  

We apologize in advance for any errors or omissions.
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Glenn Spicer, a talented local sculptor and stained-glass artist, 
had lived with cancer for 24 years. As his health declined, Glenn 
had one last project he was determined to create: a series of 
three stained-glass windows inspired by the natural beauty of 
the Cowichan region.

These windows, Glenn’s “Stained Glass 
Trilogy,” were commissioned for the 
Sacred Space in Cowichan Hospice 
House and, as it turned out, Glenn himself 
would be cared for at the house during its 

first year of operation.
Glenn’s wife Diane 

says, “We often said 
how lucky we were, 
but we knew that his 
time was coming to 
an end very soon. 
What Glenn really, 
really wanted was to 
finish those windows. 
It was … his legacy. 
He put his whole 
heart and soul into 
them. He wanted 
them to reflect 
nature because he 
loved nature and he 
wanted people to go 
in that sacred space 
and connect with 
nature when they 
couldn’t go out in  
the forest.”

Glenn had 
completed two of 
the stained glass 

windows and was well under way with the 
third before he became too ill to complete 
it. It was then that he was welcomed 

to Cowichan 
Hospice House 
to be cared for 
in his final days.

For Diane, 
Cowichan 
Hospice House 
was “like an 
island of sanity,” 
both for the 
care Glenn 
received and 
for the support 
she received as 

A Legacy of Love in Cowichan

Glenn Spicer and his wife  
Diane Doucet

Glenn’s legacy complete, in the morning light of the 
Sacred Space in Cowichan Hospice House

Glenn at work on the first panel

That cudd le bed, 
what a gift  
that was! 

Forty years with  
that man ...  

so to be able to 
do that was the 
most beautiful 

thing.
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a caregiver. “When we first entered it was an enormous, 
enormous relief. I felt that I was in a place that I could 
recharge myself to be a help for Glenn. You don’t feel like 
you’re in an institution. You feel like you are in a sacred 
place … to share that final journey with the one you love.”

She especially appreciated being able to snuggle up 
with Glenn as he got sicker. “That cuddle bed, what a 
gift that was! Since Glenn had the hospital bed in April,  
I had not laid down with him. Forty years with that man … 
so to be able to do that was the most beautiful thing.”

When Glenn died, the windows were almost finished—
all but the soldering and installation—and he had 
passed that final work on to others. Glenn’s legacy, 
his beautiful tryptic of stained glass, is now complete, 
creating a sanctuary of colour, light and nature within 
the Sacred Space in Hospice House.

Thank you Glenn.

Thank YOU for providing support to both  
Glenn and Diane, and to all in Cowichan  
who need your support through their  
most difficult times.

Nicky Lehwald and 
Donna Dougherty soldering

Installation,  
with extreme care!

Thank you to all who have 
volunteered at Hospice House 
since its opening in 2020. 

These volunteers helped to create 
and strengthen our Hospice heart-
centered presence. Each volunteered 
at least four hours a week, ensuring 
someone from Hospice is present at 
least eight hours a day, seven days 
a week to support the patients and 
their families, and the nursing staff.

Cowichan  
Hospice House 
Volunteers

Edie Brown

Cheryl Cameron

Daniel Collins

Cora Dash

Beryl Mallinson

Anne Matheson

Lorraine McWilliam

Joan Milne

Lorna Pierce

Heather Robb

Mary Kae Smith

Kirk Smith 

Trish Stirling

Marg Tames

Marja Tencate

Dedie Tyson

Kathryn Walter

Sandie Young

Hospice House



15 Years:

for Your Long and Dedicated Service to Our Cowichan Community:

5 Years:
Susan Cottell • Deborah Marc • Sandra Stevenson 

Nancy Walker • Sandie Young

10 Years:

Thank You, Volunteers

Jamie Goodman
Joining the Board of Directors in 2009, Jamie served first as Treasurer and 
then, from 2017 to 2022, as President of the Board during a period of growth 
and change, including through the campaign to build Cowichan Hospice 
House and its opening. His calm and solid leadership was just what we 
needed to take us through these challenging and exciting times.

Jamie has always committed to do the best by staff, leading a board who 
ensured that Cowichan Hospice continues to be a great place to work and to volunteer, as well 
as a place to receive wonderful support.
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Andrew Fox 
Following 
completion of 
volunteer training, 
Andrew was 
quickly pulled into 
the planning and 
development of 
Hospice House. 

We were so happy to have him 
bring his institutional construction 
management expertise to the project. 
A lovely man, he showed his little-
bit-tough seasoned construction 
boss side when we needed to review 
construction approaches and costing. 
Andrew has also taken care of us at 
the community office, doing all kinds 
of repairs large and small.

Cheryl Cameron
Cheryl has served on and scheduled 
the Hospital Visiting Team, provided 
one-to-one client support, and been 
part of the Hospice House Volunteer 
Team. Her heart, commitment and 
dedication to Hospice make a 
difference in the lives of many who  
seek support through Hospice. 

Lynda Gregg
For ten years, Lynda has brought 
her gentle spirit and skilled 
Therapeutic Touch skills, providing 
comfort and care to grief and 
palliative clients through the 
Hospice Wellness Room.



Part of a  
virtual Cycle 
of Life Tour for 
Vancouver  
Island Hospices 
in 2021, Mary Hof, 
Doyle Childs, 
Danna Lyngaard 
and David Pope 
pedalled hard  
on a very  

hot day! In virtual rides in 2020 & 2021 the Cowichan Life Cyclers 
raised over $37,500.
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Advance Care Planning Workshops
There was a great deal of interest in our free virtual 
ACP workshop, newly developed in 2021. 
In October and November, 24 community members joined in 
a two-part ACP workshop via Zoom. With information and 
support provided by our volunteer facilitators, participants 
made plans for their future health care and end-of-life wishes.

Watch your inbox for information about ACP workshops  
coming this fall.

You have  
given me hope, 
confidence and 

courage.  
Thank you so 

much.
-Cowichan Hospice Client

Clients have  
taught me about  

myself, about being 
present, about death, 

fear, laughter, trust  
and, mostly,  

about dignity. 

-Heather Robb, 
Hospice Volunteer

I’m grateful to meet  
and work with a team of 
skilled, compassionate 
and dedicated Hospice  

staff who continually  
inspire me. 

-Marg Budd,
Hospice Volunteer

So much more than just  
an excellent bookkeeper... 

Stalwart Office Coordinator Nigel 

was kept busy keeping the parking 

lot clear over the winter, but this 

morning, our brilliant Bookkeeper 

Sanja beat him to it, with a smile, 

showing off her diverse skills!

Keeping Hospice Care in Motion
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Dear Friends,
Thank you for stepping up to meet the challenges of people facing serious 
illness and loss at this difficult time.

2021 was a full-on pandemic year. Many dying people and their loved 
ones experienced separation and isolation over the past two and a half 
years. Grieving without the comfort of connection is much more difficult 
too. Thanks to you, staff and volunteers found innovative ways to remove 
barriers for people who most needed hospice support, connecting over the 
phone, by Zoom and in the beautiful gardens at the Gibbins Road Community 
Services Centre. We reactivated the walking group and reached out by text to 
clients who could not afford data for their phones.

We were honoured to be invited to support a healing circle with the 
Kwunut’sustal Counselling program at Cowichan Tribes as community members 
found their long-standing grief reignited over the deaths, disappearances and 
experiences of children in residential schools. 

2021 was also the first full year that Cowichan Hospice House was open and 
you will find some wonderful stories of people’s experiences in this report. 
Shelley Kuecks, Program Coordinator at Hospice House, has worked hard to 
help foster a caring team culture. As part of the care team, Hospice House 
volunteers were able to support people’s choices and priorities to help them 
live well to the end of life. Volunteer care ranged from reiki treatments and 
custom breakfasts, to holding space for deep and important conversations.

Thank you for ensuring that Cowichan Hospice care is available when people 
need it most.

Christa Fox, President   Gretchen Hartley, Executive Director

Our Vision
Compassionate person-centered care  
through the journey to end-of-life and  
the bereavement that follows.

Our Values
Compassion • Respect • Integrity 
Collaboration • Honouring Life 
Equity • Accountability

Cowichan Hospice is 
honoured to provide care 
in the unceded traditional 
and ancestral territories of 
the Quw’utsun, Stz’uminus, 
Halalt, Lyackson, Penelukut, 
Ts’uubaa-asatx, Ditidaht 
and Malahat people.

As I look at retiring from 
my work with Cowichan 
Hospice this fall, I am  
filled with gratitude for 
the opportunities that I 
have had to work with 
the wonderful people of 
hospice. 

It has been such a 
privilege to be a part of 
this caring community.  
I will remain a passionate 
supporter of the work 
that you do together. 

I look forward to seeing 
you at a gathering in the 
fall (COVID-willing) when 
you can meet the new 
Executive Director. 
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2021 FINANCIALS
   Hospice
 Operating Capital House Total Total
 Fund 2021 Fund 2021 Fund 2021 2021 2020

Balance Sheet
  Current Assets $ 792,344 $ 267,093 $ 1,858,305 $ 2,917,742 $ 3,628,297

  Current Liabilities $ 188,812   $ 1,858,305 $ 2,047,117 $ 2,968,880

  Net Assets $ 603,532 $ 267,093 $ 0 $ 870,625 $ 659,417

  Liabilities & Net Assets $ 792,344 $ 267,093 $ 1,858,305 $ 2,917,742 $ 3,628,297

Income Statement      
  Revenues $ 649,577   $ 382,945 $ 1,032,522 $ 4,042,072

  Expenses $ 470,093 $ 11,733 $ 339,488 $ 821,314 $ 3,842,978

  Excess Revenue 
  Over Expenses $ 179,484 $ -11,733 $ 43,457  $ 211,208  $  199,094

Fundraising 16%

Client Care 71%

Management &  
Administration 13%

C
lient C

are
71%
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United Way 1%

Fundraising &  
Donations 67%

CVRD Grant 10%

Other 1%

Interest 1%

VIHA Grant 3%

BC Community  
Gaming Grant 17%

Volunteers contributed $112,600 of value in 2021 when calculated at $20 an hour.

 OPERATING REVENUE OPERATING EXPENSES 



Sitting on his bed, Larry smiled in 
welcome, bright blue eyes twinkling.  

When I commented on the Harley Davidson on his T-shirt, he told 
me that until recently he’d owned four of the bikes. He’d always had 
a taste for adventure, once skipping out of high school with four 
friends to charter a plane to Long Beach, a spot he loves to this day. 
In addition to Harleys, Larry drove many classic cars and he shared 
a photo of a prized 1966 Pontiac Grand Prix Parisienne. 

Larry also collected and filled his home with art. Born and raised 
in Victoria, he graduated from Victoria High School with a specialty 
in fine arts. When his first career as a heavy equipment operator 
ended with an injury, Larry retrained and became a driver instructor 
for large trucks. 

After a nine-year journey with cancer, Larry was exhausted and 
ready to die when he arrived at Cowichan Hospice House. 

However, once he’d experienced the care, he said, “I wanted to  
stick around a bit longer to enjoy and finish my time peacefully.” 

Larry really enjoyed Therapeutic Touch treatments from volunteer 
Sandie. He was nervous to start, but didn’t even know when she left 

the room because he had fallen into a peaceful 
sleep. He also said how much he enjoyed 

the window display with bunnies 
and Easter baskets that the nurses 

created for him. “Even though  
I am 70 years old, it made me 

happy!”
Larry died May 7, 2021, 

leaving a gift in his will so 
that others who follow him 
will receive the kind of care 
that he appreciated at 
Cowichan Hospice House.

COWICHAN HOSPICE  
COMMUNITY SERVICES

3122 Gibbins Road 
Duncan BC V9L 1G2  

250-701-4242  |  1-888-701-4242

cowichanhospice.org 
frontdesk@cowichanhospice.org

Cowichan Valley Hospice Society 
Charity BN/Registration number:  

11887 8388 RR0001

Open your 
Heart  

to Hospice.

A Taste for Adventure 
and for Generosity
In April of 2021, Larry Hurdle invited 
Gretchen Hartley to talk about his 
plans to give back by making a  
gift in his will.
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